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The Battle of Tabuk 
 
In the 8th year of the Hijrah, The Nabi SAW married a woman, named Fatima bint Dhuha. But                  
when Nabi SAW entered to be with her, she said Audho billahi and so he divorced her. Also in                   
this time period, Mariya Qubiya gave birth to Ibrahim, Nabi SAW’s son. The other wives of Nabi                 
SAW were very jealous. Another event that happened was the death of Zainab bint Muhammad               
SAW.  
 
Tabuk was the last ghazwa of Nabi SAW’s life and was named after the place it was fought at. It                    
is loaded with lessons for us. Another name for this is Ghazwat al ‘Usra. ‘Usra means difficulty,                 
and this is because as faith increases, challenges and tests increase as well. As tests               
increased, the munafiqeen are exposed. It was fought in the 9th year, and only 6 months after                 
ghazwat Taif. In surah Tawbah, ayah 117, Allah SWT calls it sa’atul ‘Usra, the hour of difficulty.                 
Some people’s hearts would incline and drift but because of Allah’s Mercy, not everyone drifted               
and drowned.  
 
They faced a lot of external challenges - terrain, climate etc. It was very hot and the distance                  
was quite great, they didn’t have enough provisions or enough animals to ride on. Those who                
didn’t have the faith in their hearts, couldn’t deal with the external challenges. Umar Ibn Al                
Khattab RA said he’d never felt thirst like he felt during this expedition, so much that he felt his                   
neck would be cut. They would take the camel, and open their stomachs to drink the water that                  
the camels would store for long journeys. 
 
Another name for this battle was Al Fadiha because it exposed nifaq or hypocrisy within the                
muslims. So after all these momentous events in this period, including the death of his son                
Ibrahim, they would travel for battle. At this time, they were short for funds so Nabi SAW asked                  
the Muslims to give what they could. Uthman Ibn Affan RA went to Nabi SAW, and donated 100                  
ibil and then Nabi SAW asked again and he donated again. Again he heard Nabi SAW ask so                  
he gave another 100, then Nabi SAW saw that every time he announced Uthman Ibn Affan RA                 
would give a 100 camels so he got off the mimbar and came to him and said, no more than this                     
because aside from the camels he’d also given a 1000 dirhams. And he declared that nothing                
would harm him after this, implying his sins or nothing else would harm him. 
 
One sahabi brought half of his money and Nabi SAW asked him how much he had left for his                   
family. Abu Bakr RA gave all of his money and Nabi SAW asked what did you leave for your                   
family and he replied, I left Allah SWT and His Messenger are sufficient for him. Another man                 
who had donated his best garden, Nabi SAW asked him to keep it for his children. He took what                   
their faith could give.  
 



Abu Bakr RA never hesitated with anything that Nabi SAW asked for. He was always first to                 
accept, believe and do. His status in Paradise was so high because of his heart, his level of                  
faith. He was so committed. Umar ibn Al Khattab RA when he saw this, he exclaimed that he                  
would never be able to exceed Abu Bakr RA in anything. Abdur Rahman ibn Auf RA gave 2000                  
dirhams, half of his money. Other sahabis also gave as much as they could. The poorer people                 
came and gave a half saa of dates. The munfiqeen mocked such people despite themselves not                
doing much. Allah SWT mentioned these people in Surah at Tawbah, ayah 79. Then there were                
fuqaraa al mu’mineen, who literally had nothing. They would cry and work hard for trying to give                 
something while the munafiqeen made silly excuses. 
 
 


